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	Newsletter of the Travellers Advice Team
	

	at Community Law Partnership
	No. 50 – April 2020 English Guidance Special 


	Travellers Advice Team national telephone helpline for Gypsies and Travellers

0121 685 8677  Monday - Friday 9am – 1.00 pm 
No operator service.  Get straight through to an expert.


UNAUTHORISED ENCAMPMENTS AND COVID-19
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Gypsy and Traveller support groups have been pressing the Ministry of Housing, Communities and Local Government (MHCLG) for guidance on this issue since the beginning of the lockdown. It is most unfortunate that this guidance was delayed but it has been finally delivered on 16 April 2020 in the form of a letter to English local authorities (the letter, which is from Stephen Greenhalgh MP, Minister for Communities, is actually undated).  We reproduce the full letter here:

COVID-19 – MITIGATING IMPACTS ON GYPSY & TRAVELLER COMMUNITIES
Thank you for your continued work in responding to the COVID-19 crisis. I know that you and your staff are going beyond the call of duty to support your communities.
During this unprecedented time Local Authorities have a responsibility to ensure all communities are supported to stop the spread of COVID-19 by following the advice given by Public Health England. This includes members of Gypsy and Traveller communities. 
Some Gypsies and Travellers are particularly vulnerable and have the potential to be disproportionally impacted by COVID-19, and some will already have been asked to shield for 12 weeks due to high risk underlying health conditions. Social-distancing or self-isolation may be particularly challenging for members of these communities due to often confined and communal households, and restricted living conditions on many sites. In addition, we know that some families lack basic amenities including running water, adequate sanitation, and refuse disposal facilities, all of which are essential to limit the spread of the virus and keep people safe. Many will no longer have access to places they may have relied on for water and cleaning purposes, due to closures of leisure centres, churches and petrol station toilets. The closure of many recycling centres has also had an impact on the disposal of refuse. 

It is for Local Authorities to determine how best to support vulnerable groups during this unprecedented period in line with their public health responsibilities. To enable compliance with COVID-19 public health guidance on hygiene requirements, access to basic facilities is essential. This might involve the provision of additional temporary water, sanitation and waste disposal facilities to those currently lacking access to these, or making alternative stopping places available, such as transit sites, suitable local authority land, and holiday campsites which may have closed and have established facilities. 
In support of this, Government has taken several steps, which may help address the needs of these communities: 
• You will have seen the Local Government Association guidance on protecting vulnerable people during COVID-19 outbreak. This sets out in detail how you should be supporting your communities, including vulnerable people of which Gypsy, Roma, Traveller and Liveaboard Boaters are part. 
• Colleagues in the NHS have written to General Practice reminding them of the importance of continuing to deliver appropriate care to their local population and the requirements on registration of patients, including those with no fixed address. 
• Provisions for rough sleepers were set out in a letter from my colleague, Luke Hall, Minister for Rough Sleeping and Housing, to Local Leaders on 26 March 2020. Local Authorities may conclude that some Gypsy and Traveller communities, especially those living on unauthorised sites and lacking basic amenities, require alternative places to stop where access to facilities such as water pipes and water bowsers and portable toilets is provided, or can be made temporarily available. 
• Where people live permanently in caravan parks or are staying in caravan parks while their primary residence is unavailable, they may continue to do so. Luke Hall wrote, on 27 March 2020 to caravan site owners and managers to keep the sites open to allow people to remain if they would otherwise be homeless. 
• The Government has announced a package of financial measures to support public services, individuals and businesses affected by Covid19. This includes an injection of £1.6 billion in new grant funding, and bringing forward an initial £1.8 billion grant for business rates reliefs measures; £3.2 million in targeted funding to local authorities to protect rough sleepers; and a £500 million Hardship Fund, so that local authorities can provide council tax relief and other financial support to the most vulnerable people and households in their area. 
Friends Families and Travellers maintains a service directory of Gypsy and Traveller support organisations across the country, who may be able to help you engage with and understand the needs of Gypsies and Travellers in your area: https://www.gypsytraveller.org/services-directory/. 

Thank you for your dedication in leading your communities during these difficult times.

ANALYSIS OF THE GUIDANCE

Evictions and locations

A recent amendment to the Civil Procedure Rules (CPR) issued on 27 March 2020 (CPR Practice Direction 51Z) had stayed all CPR Part 55 possession actions for 90 days which included eviction actions on rented sites and any attempt to evict an unauthorised encampment using Part 55. Most unfortunately, on 20 April 2020, this Practice Direction was amended to allow actions against trespassers (which, of course, includes actions against unauthorised encampments).  We have stressed that actions under the Criminal Justice and Public Order Act (CJPOA) 1994 ss61,62 and 62A-E by the police and ss77-78 by local authorities remain a possibility. Though the above guidance does not directly advise against evictions, the clear implications are that either an encampment should be allowed to remain where it is or that a suitable alternative location should be found. The central message is that Gypsies and Travellers should not have to move around during the lockdown.
Provision of Services

Department of Environment Circular 18/94 (Gypsy sites policy and unauthorised camping) para 6 states:
While it is a matter for local discretion to decide whether it is appropriate to evict an unauthorised gypsy encampment, the Secretary of State believes that local authorities should consider using their powers to do so wherever the gypsies concerned are causing a level of nuisance which cannot be effectively controlled. They also consider that it would usually be legitimate for a local authority to exercise these powers wherever gypsies who are camped unlawfully refuse to move onto an authorised local authority site. Where  there  are no such  sites, and  the authority reaches  the view that  an unauthorised gypsy encampment is not causing a level of nuisance  which  cannot  be effectively controlled, it should consider providing basic services, such  as toilets, a refuse  skip and a supply of drinking water at that site.
In the current circumstances and in light of the above guidance, we would suggest that the provision of services to roadside encampments comes close to being an obligation.
Unauthorised Developments

We would stress that a lot of what we say above about unauthorised encampments could apply equally to unauthorised developments.
We hope this analysis of the guidance is useful. We hope everyone stays safe.

IF ANYONE KNOWS OF A THREATENED EVICTION OR A REFUSAL OF SERVICES PLEASE PHONE US ON OUR ADVICE LINE. 
Thanks to our TAT Administrator, Emma Westwood for organising this Bulletin.
	Until Next Time

	We hope you find our E-Bulletin useful.  All and any comments very welcome.

	Don’t forget our national self-funded advice line for Gypsies and Travellers:

0121 685 8677

Monday to Friday 9am to 1pm


	Keep up the good fight!  Best wishes to all our readers.  Kushti bok!

	The Travellers Advice Team

Part of The Community Law Partnership

Solicitors

4th Floor, Ruskin Chambers

191 Corporation Street

Birmingham    B4 6RP

Tel: 0121 685 8595

Fax: 0121 236 5121

E-mail: office@communitylawpartnership.co.uk

Website: www.communitylawpartnership.co.uk
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